
Date Comment Staff Response

27-Nov-24

Kimberley Stephenson commented on the new water account fee: 
I received a $208.77 water bill for a vacant home in Thornbury, primarily due to a new account fee of 
$105, significantly higher than typical fees elsewhere in Ontario, which range from $35 to $50. 
Kimberley urges Town Council to reconsider and reduce this excessive fee for new water accounts to 
align more reasonably with homeowner expectations and practices within the province.

Staff have reviewed similar fees at peer municipalities and recommend this fee be reduced to $35 in the 
Proposed 2025 Fees and Charges, noting that the increase was to accommodate the manual reading of meters 
which is now completed via satellite.

10-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Paul Clements, President of The Thornbury Pickleball Club (TPC) on behalf of 
its Members:
The Thornbury Pickleball Club, which contributes significantly to revenue and benefits seniors through 
exercise and social interactions, requests maintaining the 30% subsidy like youth hockey to allow 
continued growth and accessibility, especially as a new third court becomes available.

Based on the Town's 2024 Fees and Charges Pickleball costs are $15/court/hour less a 30% subsidy provided to 
user groups resulting in a rate of $10.50/court/hour.  Assuming 4 participants this is a cost of $2.63 per person 
per hour.  The 2025 Proposed Fees and Charges for the Town is increasing the Pickleball costs to 
$20/court/hour less a 10% subsidy for user groups resulting in a rate of $18/court/hour or $4.50 per person 
(based on 4 participants).  This results in an increase of $1.88 per person per hour.

Parks and Recreation services are subsidized as it is a tax supported function.  User fee charges are intended to 
help offset the impact to the tax levy by imposing charges to those who directly benefit from the service.  

In comparison with other municipalities the Town's user fees for Pickleball are at the average rate amongst 
other peer municipalities noting that no other (among those reviewed) includes a subsidy.  The increase is 
meant to align our fees with our peers and reflect the increased cost of providing the services.

10-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Jim Oliver:
The Thornbury Pickleball Club urges the Town Council to reconsider or defer these changes until 2026, 
emphasizing the sport's value to senior health and social engagement and the economic benefits it 
brings to the community.

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25
Pickleball Comment - Lynn Horlor:
Why are these rates are being significantly increased? I do not believe as is stated in the budget that 
user affordability of the user is part of the calculation.  

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Christine Laskoski (nee Lasky)
At this time I would recommend a more modest increase in Pickleball rental costs, and consider 
recouping other revenues by modest increases in other facility rentals, including non-sporting use, as 
well as embarking on a fully loaded cost analysis of all income generating facilities to make sure the 
rental costs reflect the real costs of running them. 

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Margaret Maby:
I see the ice rental time is only increasing by 13.8% whereas the pickleball facility is increasing by 
300%.
The youth subsidy is 45%, it’s only fair to keep ours at 30%.

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Linda Howard:
Linda Howard is concerned about the proposed 71% increase in pickleball rental fees due to subsidy 
removal,  which could limit participation and impose a heavy burden on players, many of whom are 
seniors. 

See Staff comment above.
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11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Mary Greer:
 I find the increase in the Thornbury Pickleball Club rental rates excessive and frankly unfair. I hope 
council reconsiders this and is kinder to our club.

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Anne Ross:
I would hate to see an active and vibrant community of people not be able to play this wonderful 
sport because the council has approved a large fee increase for courts. 

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

PickIeball Comment - Bonnie Fox:
I understand a modest increase may be necessary but the fees for a public facility supported by our 
taxes should not be compared to the fees paid at private clubs.

See Staff comment above.

11-Feb-25

Pickleball Comment - Alan Shisko:
I am curious why there a proposal to drastically increase the costs associated with a sport that 
contributes to the health and well-being of residents, notably (but not exclusively) for our seniors, 
many of whom are on fixed incomes.

See Staff comment above.

12-Feb-25

Pickleball comment - Karen Chisholm:
The proposed 71% increase in pickleball court rental fees for 2025 is seen as unjustified, particularly 
since the fees focus solely on pickleball and not on a general increase for all recreational activities. 

See Staff comment above.

12-Feb-25

Overall Subsidy comment - Rob Munden - Group leader representing the Tuesday Morning Senior's 
Exercise Group:
This group, significant community volunteers, argues the increase seems excessive and possibly 
intended to cover arena costs, proposing keeping the subsidy at 30% to support their physical and 
social well-being activities.

See Staff comment above.

13-Feb-25

Pickleball comment - Jo Ann MacLaren: 
I am very disappointed that the cost for playing Pickleball is going to increase to this high amount. I’ve 
been a member for seven years and it’s about the only club available to this group of people looking 
to keep themselves fit.

See Staff comment above.

13-Feb-25

Pickleball comment - Joyce Bell:
The proposed 71% increase in pickleball fees, without changes to other facility rates, is seen as short-
sighted given the rise of new, superior pickleball facilities in nearby areas like Meaford and 
Collingwood. There are risks of losing players unless it maintains competitive pricing, as charging rates 
similar to private facilities could lead to decreased usage, contradicting the town's mission to support 
residents.

See Staff comment above.

13-Feb-25

Pickleball comment - Susie Keast:
Very disappointed in the 71 % increase for inside pickleball and 50 % increase for outdoor pickleball. 
You have not increased the other activities nearly as much. Why is pickleball being targeted. 
Confused!! 

See Staff comment above.
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18-Feb-25

Preregistered Speaker - Robert Ketchin - Noise By Law Relief Request
Mr. Ketchin requested Council reconsider the new fee for Noise By Law Relief Requests.  Mr. Ketchin 
requested clarification on the specifics of the fee and the number of events permitted to be included 
in one application.  

Mr. Ketchin also expressed concern that Applications for Noise Bylaw Relief requests can only be 
made for events in the current calendar year.  NOTE: this comment is not the subject of the fees and 
charges bylaw update

The Noise By Law Relief Application fee is $200 per application.  Each application can include up to 10 event 
dates.  Applications with more than 10 event dates will be subject to an additional $200 fee.  Municipal 
comparators have fees of $250 per event with no option to apply for multiple events in one application.   
































































